
LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING 
Tuesday, March 26, 2024, 7:00 p.m. 
 
To join the meeting via Zoom: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81959647930?pwd=QjZnRy9ibS9MVUhGOHJZYzN1MXR6QT09  

Call #:  1-646-876-9923 

Meeting ID:   819 5964 7930    Passcode:  313524 

 
CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS 

The Board of Supervisors met in executive session prior to tonight’s meeting to discuss 
matters of real estate and litigation. 
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Citizen comments, concerns, questions for items not on the agenda 
(Comments on agenda items will be taken when those items are discussed by the Board) 
 
 

BUILDING AND ZONING 
 

1. Presentation of sketch plan for 321-323 Norristown Road (by the 309 interchange) 
 

2. Consideration of Resolution 2024-12 approving preliminary/final land development for 
Gwynedd Mercy University’s Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center (#2303LD) 

 
 

GENERAL BUSINESS 
 

1. Resolution 2024-13 authorizing a grant application to the PA Department of Conservation and 
Natural Resource’s Community Conservation Partnership Program (C2P2) for a new 
playground at Oxford Park 
 

2. Consider amendments to Chapter 42 of the Township Code adding jake brake prohibitions on 
Sumneytown Pike and Route 202  

 
3. Review of Township Engineer’s Report – any questions for the Township Engineer? 
 
4. Review of Traffic Engineer’s Report – any questions for the Traffic Engineer? 
 
5. Review of financials YTD and Balance Sheet – February 2024 
 
6. Approval of invoice report 
 
7. Approval of minutes – March 12, 2024 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81959647930?pwd=QjZnRy9ibS9MVUhGOHJZYzN1MXR6QT09


 
 
 

SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORTS 

Questions about Volunteer Commission Meeting Highlights 
 
 

STAFF UPDATES 

Updates from staff on municipal activities and projects 
 
 

SUPERVISORS COMMENTS 

Comments or questions from the Board of Supervisors 
 
 
Adjournment 
 

 
UPCOMING MEETING DATES* 

 
HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION  THURS  05/02/2024 7:00 P.M. 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS   TUES  04/09/2024 7:00 P.M. 
ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COUNCIL WED  04/10/2024  7:00 P.M. 
ZONING HEARING BOARD   THURS  04/11/2024  6:00 P.M. 
PARKS AND RECREATION   MON   04/16/2024  6:00 P.M. 
PLANNING COMMISSION   WED  04/17/2024 7:00 P.M. 
 
*Please check the Township website to confirm meeting dates and times. 



 
 
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 
ATTN: Board of Supervisors 

DATE: Friday, February 23, 2024 

FROM: Jamie P. Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

SUBJ: Sketch Plan Presentation- 321-323 Norristown Road 
 

 
At the March 26th, 2024, BOS meeting, BET Investments will be presenting a sketch plan for the 

possible redevelopment of 321-323 Norristown Road, better known as the Berkadia site or Spring 

House Corporate Center. The sketch plan is a basis for an informal discussion about the 

possibilities for the future use of this parcel and assists in identifying possible benefits, challenges, 

and zoning issues, while providing an opportunity for the BOS and public to offer general 

guidance at a stage where potential points of difference can be more easily resolved. Notice of 

this presentation was circulated to property owners within 1,000 feet of the subject parcel, and we 

added additional properties outside of this buffer area including Radcliff Lane and Woods Lane. 

An aerial map of the parcel is attached to this memo for your reference.  

 



 



M E M O R A N D U M 
ATTN: Board of Supervisors 

DATE: Thursday, March 21, 2024 

FROM: Jamie P. Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

SUBJ: Gwynedd Mercy University- Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center 
#23-03LD 

Gwynedd Mercy University is proposing a land development project to construct a 62,000+/- 

square foot two-story healthcare facility with a new parking lot and restoration of an existing 

parking lot, walkway connections, landscaping, and lighting improvements. In addition, a 

stormwater management basin is depicted on the plans. The applicant is seeking seven waivers 

including waivers for sidewalk/curbing and tree replacement. The applicant’s representative 

presented the proposed project to the BOS on February 27th, 2024, and had received a 

recommendation of approval with conditions from the Planning Commission on January 17th, 

2024. The applicant conducted a tree assessment and provided detailed plans for other 

environmental initiatives to be implemented as part of the project. Gilmore & Associates had their 

arborist review the tree assessment submitted and had questions that were resolved and a 

revised letter to that effect is attached to this memo. GMU agreed to provide a trail easement 

along Evans Road instead of providing sidewalk and curbing along Sumneytown Pike and Evans 

Road. The BOS was agreeable to this condition with the caveat that the trail be installed at GMU’s 

sole expense at such a time the Township deems necessary. GMU is also requesting 180 days to 

furnish required agreements, project escrows, and payment of applicable fees instead of the 

standard 90 days. In addition, GMU provided enrollment data to support their position that a traffic 

impact fee is not owed in conjunction with the proposed project as enrollment is projected to be 

less than what it was in 2003 when the traffic impact fee study was completed. Staff 

recommended that a provision be added to the resolution reserving the right of the Township to 

perform a post-development traffic study after the building is open and operational to determine if 

the projected enrollment is accurate and whether a traffic impact fee is due. A detailed memo 

explaining the traffic impact fee request is also attached. 



Aside from the items noted, the applicant agrees to comply with the review letters noted in the 

proposed resolution and is working to secure an NPDES permit, which has not yet been obtained. 

Due to the plan size, a link has been provided below. 

GMU-Healthcare Innovation Center #23-03LD 

Staff recommends that the BOS approve Resolution #2024-12 granting conditional/final 
approval to the GMU-Healthcare Innovation Center Land Development. 

https://lowergwynedd.sharepoint.com/:b:/g/BOS/EQF_IFJGAsJJpkdP6cWCTX0BsM7i05ZEQpjSH6SQctukVg?e=E84vcg
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MEMORANDUM 

Date: February 22, 2024 REVISED March 5, 2024 

To: James Hersh, Senior Project Manager 

From: Valerie L. Liggett, R.L.A., ASLA, ISA Certified Arborist® 

cc:       

Reference: Gwynedd Mercy University Healthcare Innovation Center 
Urban Forest Review and Investigation 
G&A Project No. 2023-06065 

 

Per your request, I have reviewed woodlands information submitted in support of the Gwynedd Mercy 
University: Proposed Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center Application for Land 
Development, consisting of the following: 
 

• Urban Forest Review and Investigation prepared by Rockwell Associates, dated November 4, 
2023 

• Tree Removal Summary and Report prepared by Bohler Engineering and Rockwell Associates, 
dated December 20, 2023 

• Tree Survey & Demolition Exhibit, 2 sheets, prepared by Bohler Engineering, dated January 4, 
2024 

 
I am generally in agreement with the submitted Arborist’s report and conclusions. During a site visit on 
February 21, 2024, I observed that the majority of the trees within the survey area show significant defects 
including decay and structural issues, and there was a significant quantity of dead trees. I am in 
agreement that trees showing signs of decay, structural issues including bifurcation, crooks and leans, 
trees in decline, as well as invasive and dead trees present significant enough cause for concern that 
replacement should not be warranted. However, three issues/defects were presented as reasons for not 
requiring replacement where I believe additional information should be provided in order to demonstrate 
that the defects are significant enough to make exclusion from tree replacement calculations a logical 
conclusion: 
 

• In several instances the term “structure” is indicated as a defect, but no further information is 
provided as to the nature or the severity of the structural defect observed. 

• “Unbalanced crown” is indicated for a number of trees, but information is not provided regarding 
the severity of the defect or if trees exhibit any other issues resulting from the indicated 
unbalanced crown. 

• “Sweep” is indicated for several trees, which is generally observed in trees that were leaning but 
through growth over a number of years have self-corrected to grow vertically again, and is not 
always indicative of a hazardous condition. Additional information should be provided regarding 
these trees to demonstrate that their exclusion from replacement calculations is appropriate. 
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Upon further discussion with the applicant’s Arborist, I am able to confirm that sufficient addi�onal informa�on 

has been provided to support the conclusions provided in their report with no further reserva�ons on my part. 

My ini�al concerns stemmed from the general nature of the descrip�on of some of the defect findings in the 

report (for example, where a defect of “unbalanced crown” was provided, the severity was not indicated.) 

However, the applicant’s arborist was able to elaborate further on how they reached their conclusions that no 

replacement was warranted: 

• Where “structure” is stated, it is indica�ve of severe structural issues with the tree including inclusions, 

such that it could be reasonably an�cipated that the tree has a high probability of failure. 

• Where “unbalanced crown” is indicated, the condi�on is severe enough that the Arborist was concerned 

about failure during wind storms. 

• Where “sweep” is indicated, the condi�on is not minor but is severe enough to cause concern for the 

structural integrity of the wood fibers and in the Arborist’s opinion, and in his experience, the tree is at 

risk of failure. 

 

Based on the addi�onal informa�on provided by the applicant’s Arborist, my review of the report, and my site 

visit to review exis�ng trees within the subject area, I am sa�sfied that the report, tree assessments, and 

calcula�ons submi,ed are reasonable and accurate.  

 



 

425 Commerce Drive, Suite 200, Fort Washington, PA 19034 

P: 215.283.9444 

bowman.com 

 

MEMORANDUM 
 

TO: Lower Gwynedd Township Board of Supervisors 

   

FROM: Chad Dixson, AICP, PP 

 

DATE: March 21, 2024 

 

SUBJECT: Gwynedd Mercy University Healthcare Innovation Center 

 Transportation Impact Fee Assessment 

              

 

The purpose of this memorandum is to provide a summary of the analysis associated with determining the 

transportation impact fee assessment for the proposed Gwynedd Mercy University (GMU) Healthcare 

Innovation Center. 

 

Transportation impact fee assessments for the expansion of an existing use are typically determined by 

comparing the “new” weekday afternoon peak hour trips for the existing land use(s) on the site at the time 

of the completion of the transportation impact fee study in 2003 (or most recent expansion or change to 

the use(s) after 2003) to the “new” weekday afternoon peak hour trips for the site after the proposed 

expansion and/or changes in land use(s).  The applicant is then assessed an impact fee if the comparison 

results in a net increase in “new” weekday afternoon peak hour trips.   

 

The Institute of Transportation Engineers publication, Trip Generation, Eleventh Edition, uses the number 

of students as the independent variable to calculate the trip generation for a university.  In order for the 

applicant and Township to determine whether the proposed GMU project is subject to a transportation 

impact fee assessment, our office requested the applicant provide information regarding the approximate 

maximum number of students that can be accommodated by the existing campus and the estimated 

maximum number of students that can be accommodated by the campus after the construction of the 

Healthcare Innovation Center.  In January 2024, the applicant provided student enrollment from 2012 – 

2023 and projected enrollment data from 2024 – 2026.  Since data was not provided for the year 2003, our 

office calculated an initial transportation of impact fee assessment of $118,200 based on a projected 

increase in the student enrollment provided by the applicant from existing 2023 to 2026 after the new 

Healthcare Innovation Center is constructed and occupied. 

 

After the initial transportation impact fee assessment calculation, the applicant provided additional student 

enrollment data in March 2024 to demonstrate that enrollment at the University is expected to decrease 

from 2003 levels, even after construction of the Healthcare Innovation Center. Therefore, the draft resolution 

for the Board’s consideration has been revised that a transportation impact fee is not being assessed at this 

time.  However, the Township reserves the right, at its own expense, to complete a post-development study 

to confirm the applicant’s trip generation projections. The post-development study shall be completed, and 

a copy provided to the applicant, within two (2) years of the issuance of an occupancy permit for the 

Healthcare Innovation Center. Based on the traffic counts conducted, the average number of “new” trips 

generated during the weekday afternoon peak hour will be calculated and the resultant number of “new” 

trips generated will be utilized to determine whether a transportation impact fee must be paid to the 

Township.   



1600 Manor Drive, Suite 200 
Chalfont, PA 18914 

215.996.9100 

 
www.BohlerEngineering.com 

 
June 14, 2023 
Revised August 16, 2023 
Revised January 17, 2024 

       Via email 
Lower Gwynedd Township 
1130 N. Bethlehem Pike 
P.O. Box 625 
Spring House, PA 19477 
 
Attention:  Patty Furber 

Re: Proposed Healthcare Center: Proposed Frances 
M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center 

       1325 Sumneytown Pike 
       Lower Gwynedd Township 
       Montgomery County, PA 
       PAA220063.00 
Dear Patty: 
 
Regarding the above-referenced project, the following is the list of requested waivers, including 
justifications, for the Lower Gwynedd Township Board of Commissioners.   

 
1. A waiver from § 1230.17 to allow concurrent Preliminary & Final application and approval of 

the project. 
 
2. A waiver from § 1230.37(c), 1230.45(a), and 1230.61 to provide curb, sidewalk, and Ultimate 

Right-of-Way dedication along Sumneytown Pike & Evans Road. 
 
The project is located on an interior portion of the overall campus property and therefore, there are no 
improvements to street frontages proposed. 
 

3. A waiver from § 1230.40(a)(1)D to not provide a traffic impact study. 
 
The average of on-campus and commuter students is approximately 1,800, based on GMU 
enrollment statistics for the last decade.  There has been a decline in enrollment over the last several 
years and more significant decline in 2022.  The University does expect that the new Healthcare 
Innovation Center will increase enrollment, but the expectation is that enrollment gets back in the 
range of 1,800 on-campus and commuter students.  Therefore, the proposed development is not 
expected to generate any more traffic on campus and surrounding roads than already exists at the 
campus now or has in the past and a Traffic Impact Study should not be required. 

 
4. A partial waiver from § 1230.41(i) to permit planting fewer than the required number of 

replacement trees. 
 
1,127 caliper inches are provided of the 1,457 caliper inches required for replacement.  This leaves a 
deficiency of 330 caliper inches.  The environmental benefits of those 330 caliper inches will be 
compensated for through other green initiatives that may include EV charging, solar panels, and 
conversion of legacy lighting to sustainable LED sources. 
 

5. A partial waiver from § 1230.46(e)(1-3) requiring to provide a ten (10) foot wide curbed 
landscaped island at the end of each parking row. 
 
The required landscaped islands are provided, however, to be consistent with existing parking areas 
within other portions of the campus curbing is not provided along the outer edges of the parking lot. 

 
6. A waiver from § 1230.46(e)(20) & (h) requiring concrete tire bumpers, curbs, or tire stops to 

prevent vehicle overhang on the sidewalk area and protection of planting strip. 
 



GMU: Proposed Healthcare Center 
PAA220063.00 
June 14, 2023 

Revised August 16, 2023 
Revised January 17, 2024 
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www.BohlerEngineering.com 

The parking stalls adjacent to the proposed building have a curbed 8’ wide sidewalk which provides 
sufficient area for pedestrian access. Wheel stops are not provided as they are a tripping hazard. 

 
7. A waiver from § 1230.58 to provide streetlights along Sumneytown Pike & Evans Road. 

 
The project is located on an interior portion of the overall campus property and therefore, there are no 
improvements to street frontages proposed. 
 
 
 

Should you have any questions or require any additional information, please do not hesitate to contact 
our office. 
 
       Sincerely, 
 
       BOHLER ENGINEERING PA, LLC 

 
 
 

       George J. Hartman III, P.E. 
       Sr. Project Manager  
 
GJH/GBA/ks 
cc:   

Steve Freeman – GMU (via Newforma) 
Joe Horan – Kimmel-Bogrette (via Newforma) 
Matthew Webber – Aramark (via Newforma) 
Christen Pionzio – HRMML (via Newforma) 

 

R:\2022\PAA220063.00\Admin\Correspondence\Township\PAA220063.00_2024-01-17_L (Township Waiver Letter).doc 



 

 

 
Gilmore & Associates, Inc. 

Building on a Foundation of Excellence 

www.gilmore-assoc.com 

 

65 East Butler Avenue│Suite 100│New Britain, PA 18901│Phone: 215-345-4330│Fax: 215-345-8606 

October 23, 2023 
 
File No. 23-06065  
 
Mimi Gleason, Township Manager  
Lower Gwynedd Township 
1130 N Bethlehem Pike, P.O. Box 625 
Spring House, PA 19477 
 
Reference: Gwynedd Mercy University – Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center 
 TMP #39-00-03955-00-2, Block 8, Unit 24   

Preliminary/Final Land Development Plans – Review 2 
 

Dear Ms. Gleason: 
 
Pursuant to your request, Gilmore & Associates, Inc. performed a review of the preliminary/final land development 
plans for the above-referenced project. Upon review we offer the following comments for consideration by the Lower 
Gwynedd Township Board of Supervisors: 
 
I. Submission 

 
A. Preliminary/Final Land Development Plans, consisting of sheets 1 through 29 of 27, dated June 6, 2023, last 

revised August 30, 2023, as prepared by Bohler Engineering. for Gwynedd Mercy University located at 1325 
Sumneytown Pike. 

B. Stormwater Management Calculations dated June 7, 2023, last revised August 30, 2023, as prepared by 
Bohler Engineering, for GMU Healthcare Innovation Center at Gwynedd Mercy University. 

C. Sewer Planning Module Exemption Package, dated August 30, 2023, as prepared by Bohler Engineering, 
for GMU Healthcare Innovation Center at Gwynedd Mercy University. 
 

II. Project Description 
 
The subject property TMP # 39-00-03955-00-2, located at 1325 Sumneytown Pike is situated in the Lower 
Gwynedd Township A-Residential District. The property is accessed from Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road 
(SR 2016). The tract consists of 160.1 acres and currently contains an existing university with several accessory 
buildings, athletic fields and facilities, parking areas and access drives.   
 
The plans propose the construction of a two-story healthcare facility with a new parking lot and the mill and 
overlay of an existing parking lot. Additional improvements include asphalt and concrete walkway connections, 
landscaping, and lighting improvements. Lastly, the plans propose the construction of a managed release basin 
to control the runoff from the added impervious surface areas.    

 
III. Review Comments 

 
A. Zoning Ordinance 

We have no comments with respect to the Lower Gwynedd Township Zoning Ordinance. 
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B. Waivers Requested 

Pursuant to §1230.09, the Township Board of Supervisors may grant a waiver of the requirements of one or 
more provisions of this ordinance provided the Applicant proves undue hardship. All waivers shall be formally 
requested from the Township and shall be in writing and shall accompany and be part of the application for 
development. The Record Plan shall list the waivers, applicable section numbers, and the date granted as 
applicable, including any conditions. 
 
The following waiver requests shall be noted on the Record Plan, Sheet 1: 

1. §1230.17 – A waiver to allow concurrent Preliminary & Final application and approval of the project. 
 

2. §1230.37(c), 1230.45(a) & 1230.61 – A waiver from providing curb, sidewalk, and Ultimate Right-of-Way 
dedication along Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road. In the event a waiver is granted, we recommend 
the Applicant provide 15-foot wide trail easement, to be dedicated to the Township along Evans 
Road for a future trail/sidewalk connection. 
 

3. §1230.40 – A waiver from providing a traffic impact study. We defer to the Traffic Engineer regarding 
the Traffic Impact Study waiver request.  

 
4. §1230.41(i) – A partial waiver to permit planting fewer than the required number of replacement trees. 

We note that the Applicant has proposed an additional 243 caliper inches from the original plan 
submission for a total of 1,029 caliper inches of the required 5,903 caliper inches of replacement 
trees. As such, the plans are deficient 4,874 caliper inches, which equates to 1,624 three-inch 
trees. The plans indicate that additional plantings will be provided elsewhere on the campus. 
 

5. §1230.46(e)(1-3) – A partial waiver from providing a ten-foot (10’) wide curbed landscaped island at the 
end of each parking row. We note that Applicant does not propose curbing along the outside of the 
proposed parking lot.  
 

6. §1230.46(e)(20) & (h) – A waiver from requiring concrete tire bumpers, curbs or tire stops to prevent 
vehicle overhang on the sidewalk area and protection of the planting strip. 
 

7. §1230.58 – A waiver from providing streetlights along Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road. 

C. Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance 

We offer the following comments with respect to the current Lower Gwynedd Township Subdivision and Land 
Development Ordinance:  

 
1. §1230.15 – The Applicant is responsible for all required approvals, permits, etc. (e.g., Montgomery 

County Conservation District, PennDOT HOP, Fire Marshal, PADEP, etc.). 
 

2. §1230.33 – The Applicant is required to obtain an NPDES and Erosion & Sediment Control permit from 
the Montgomery County Conservation District. The Township should be copied on all future 
correspondence with the Conservation District.  

 
3. §1230.45(f) – Sidewalks and other pedestrian trails shall not exceed a grade of 7%, and ADA accessibility 

areas shall not exceed 5%. The plans shall be revised to show the proposed slopes on the walkways to 
ensure they meet ADA accessibility requirements, specifically the paths on the southern end of the site, 
adjacent to the triplex development. We note that this area appears to exceed 8% grade.  

 
4. §1230.63 – The Applicant has submitted the required PADEP planning module to the Township for 

review. Any comments related to the PADEP planning module will be provided under separate cover. 
We also offer the following general comment related to the sanitary design.  

 
a. We note that some of the proposed trees are located in close proximity to the proposed sewer lateral. 

The Applicant shall verify that all proposed trees are located a minimum of ten (10) feet from the 
proposed lateral and the plans shall be revised accordingly.  
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5. §1236.12(a)&(b) – In accordance with this section of the ordinance, the Applicant is required to pay a 

Recreation Impact Fee for non-residential developments. The required fee is to be calculated as $500 
per 1000 square feet being constructed. We note that the proposed building footprint has been reduced 
from the original plan design. As such the total recalculated fee is $16,252.00. 

 
6. We defer to the Fire Marshal regarding the one-way drive access from the triplex development and fire 

hydrant placement. 
 
7. We defer to the Township Traffic Engineer to calculate the impact fee in accordance with the Township’s 

Act 209 Study, if applicable.  
 

B. Stormwater Management Ordinance 

We offer the following comments with respect to the Lower Gwynedd Township Stormwater Management 
Ordinance (SWMO):  

 
1. We note that it appears the stormwater management report has been revised to remove the 

“Overmanaged Triplex” drainage area from routing diagram and the calculations for BMP No. 1.  The 
Applicant shall confirm that the storage area for the basin is designed to account for the impervious area 
associated with the Triplex Development and the report shall be revised accordingly. 
 

2. §1241.401(r)&(s) – We note inconsistencies with MH06 between the profiles on Sheets C-801, and the 
node and Gutter Report. The Applicant shall verify the calculations and the report shall be revised 
accordingly.  

 
3. §1241.704 – The Applicant will be required to enter into a Stormwater Ownership & Maintenance 

Agreement with the Township for the proposed on-site stormwater improvements. The document will be 
prepared by the Township Solicitor and should be executed prior to the plans being recorded. 

  
4. In accordance with Lower Gwynedd Township Resolution 2005-16, the Applicant is required to pay a 

Stormwater Management Facility fee in the amount of $500 per 1000 cubic feet of storage volume within 
the proposed BMP’s. We note that the Proposed Basin has a storage volume of 54,853 cubic feet and 
the existing Rain Garden has an additional 5,167 cubic feet of storage from the original design, during 
the 100-year storms. As such, the total storage volume of the BMPs is 59,853 cubic feet, which requires 
a stormwater management facility fee of $29,926.50. We note that the fee may need to be recalculated 
following any revisions to the stormwater management design.  

 
In order to expedite the review process of the resubmission of the plan, the Applicant should submit a response letter 
which addresses each of the above comments. Changes that have been made to the application that are unrelated 
to the review comments should also be identified in the response letter. Additional review comments not referenced 
in this letter may be made upon review of the revised plan submission. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Edward Brown, P.E.    
Project Manager      
Gilmore & Associates, Inc.      
 
EB/ 
 
cc:  
 Jamie Worman, Assistant Township Manager 
 Neil A Stein, Esq., Township Solicitor 
 Chad Dixon, AICP, PP, McMahon Associates, Inc.  
 Griffin Baier-Anderson, P.E., Bohler Engineer 
 G.J. Hartman, P.E., Bohler Engineering  
 James Hersh, P.E., Gilmore & Associates, Inc.   
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mcmahonassociates.com | bowman.com 

October 24, 2023  
  
 
Ms. Mimi Gleason 
Township Manager 
Lower Gwynedd Township 
1130 N. Bethlehem Pike 
P.O. Box 625 
Spring House, PA  19477 
 
RE: Traffic Review #2 – Preliminary/Final Land Development Plans 

Gwynedd Mercy University – Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center 
Lower Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, PA  

 Project No. 313605-01-001 
 
Dear Mimi, 
 
Per the Township’s request, McMahon, a Bowman company (McMahon) has completed our second (2nd) 
traffic review for the proposed development to be located on the Gwynedd Mercy University Campus in 
Lower Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, PA.  The proposed development will consist of a 62,608 
square-foot Healthcare Innovation Center.  Access to the University campus will continue to be provided 
via the existing driveways along Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road (SR. 2016).   
 
The following documents were reviewed in preparation of our comments: 
 

• Preliminary/Final Land Development Plans – Gwynedd Mercy University (Frances M. Maguire 
Healthcare Innovation Center), prepared by Bohler Engineering, last revised August 30, 2023. 

• Response to Comments Letter – Gwynedd Mercy University (Proposed Frances M. Maguire 
Healthcare Innovation Center), prepared by Bohler Engineering, dated September 1, 2023. 

 
Based on our review of the documents listed above, McMahon offers the following comments for 
consideration by the Township and action by the applicant’s team to address: 

 
1. The applicant is requesting a waiver from the following ordinance requirements: 

• Section 1230.37(c) – requiring a 100-foot ultimate right-of-way along the Sumneytown Pike site 
frontage and an 80-foot ultimate right-of-way along the Evans Road (S.R. 2016) site frontage. 

• Section 1230.40(a)(1)D – requiring a traffic impact study for the proposed Innovation Center.  
• Section 1230.45(a) – requiring sidewalk along the Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road (S.R. 2016) 

site frontages. 
• Section 1230.61 – requiring curbing along the Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road (S.R. 2016) site 

frontages. 
• Section 1230.46(e)(1-3) – requiring 10-foot curbed parking islands at each end of a parking row. 
• Sections 1230.46(e)(20) and 1230.46(h) – requiring concrete tire bumpers, curbs, or tire stops to 

prevent vehicle overhang on sidewalk area and provide protection of planting strips. 
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2. As noted in comment #1, the applicant is requesting a waiver from the requirement to provide a 
traffic impact study for the proposed Innovation Center.   We recommend that if further 
developments are planned for the campus in the future beyond the Innovation Center, 
consideration should be given to the completion of a comprehensive traffic study for the campus 
to proactively plan for transportation improvements that may be needed for the adjacent roadways 
of Sumneytown Pike and Evans Road (S.R. 2016). 
 

3. The applicant should provide details, with a narrative and any supporting plans, for the expected 
on-site traffic operations during the construction phases.    The applicant’s engineer indicates in its 
response that standard construction procedures will be utilized to maintain pedestrian safety during 
construction, and an official narrative and supporting plans will be provided under separate cover 
when a contractor is hired. 
 

4. The following comments pertain to the proposed pedestrian path located in the existing parking 
lot located to the west of the proposed building provided in this submission: 
• A minimum 4-ft. ADA compliant ramp should be provided at the intersection between the 

bottom of the existing concrete section tapering down to the parking area adjacent to the ADA 
parking space at the northeast corner of the Hobbit House building and the newly proposed 
crosswalk, which ultimately leads to the proposed Healthcare Innovation Center building.  In 
addition, the ramp must include a DWS strips in accordance with ADA standards. 

• There appears to be a significant grade differential between the parking aisles on either side of 
the existing grass median in the parking area between the Hobbit House building and the 
proposed Healthcare Innovation Center building within the proposed median cut-out for the 
newly shown crossing. The plans should be revised to provide sufficient elevations and slopes 
in this area to ensure ADA compliancy can be achieved and to demonstrate how this area is 
intended to be graded overall. In addition, the pedestrian area within the median section should 
be concrete and should include DWS strips in accordance with State standards. Refer to 
PennDOT RC-67M, Sheet 6 of 14 (Type A Median or Island Access Opening) for further 
guidance.  

• Verify the design of the curb ramp flares, particularly the northern flare of the new ramp 
adjacent to the southwest corner of the Healthcare Innovation Center building. The northern 
ramp flare appears to conflict with the grading in the adjacent grass area. 

 
5. The Township Fire Marshal should review the emergency vehicle turning templates for accessibility 

and circulation needs of emergency apparatus.   
 

6. Based on the date of the land development application, the proposed development will be subject 
to the transportation impact fee of $2,285 per “new” weekday afternoon peak hour trip, and the 
applicant will be required to pay a Transportation Impact Fee.    The applicant must provide 
information regarding the approximate maximum number of students and staff that can be 
accommodated by the existing campus and the estimated maximum number of students and staff 
that can be accommodated by the campus after the construction of the Health Innovation Center 
to determine whether the proposed development will be subject to the Transportation Impact Fee. 
 

7. Since Evans Road (S.R. 2016) is a State roadway and Sumneytown Pike is a County roadway, a 
Highway Occupancy Permit from PennDOT or Montgomery County will be required if the University 
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decides to pursue any modifications to the either of the site frontages within the right-of-way in 
the future.  The Township and our office must be copied on any plan submissions and 
correspondence between the applicant and PennDOT and Montgomery County.  

 
8. Based on our review, the applicant should address the aforementioned comments, and provide 

revised plans to the Township and our office for further review and approval recommendations. 
The applicant's engineer must provide a response letter that describes how each specific review 
comment has been addressed, where each can be found in the materials, as opposed to general 
responses. This will aid in the detailed review and subsequent review timeframes. 

 
We trust that this review letter responds to the Township’s request and addresses our review of the materials 
related to the proposed development apparent to us at this time.  If the Township has any questions, or 
requires further clarification, please contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Chad Dixson, AICP, PP 
Senior Project Manager 
 
BMJ/CED 
 
cc: Jamie Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

Patty Sexton-Furber, Building Codes Administrator 
James Hersh, P.E., Gilmore & Associates, Inc. 

 Neil Stein, Esquire, Solicitor 
 George Hartman, P.E., Bohler Engineering 
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MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:  JAMIE WORMAN, DIRECTOR OF PLANNING & ZONING 
  PLANNING COMMISSION 
  PATTY FURBER, CODES ADMINISTRATOR 
 
FROM: AL COMLY, FIRE MARSHAL 
 
DATE: AUGUST 10, 2023 updated October 25, 2023 
 
RE:  LAND DEVELOPMENT APPLICATION 

FRANCES M. MAQUIRE HEALTHCARE INNOVATION CTR 
  GWYNEDDD MERCY UNIVERSITY 
  1325 SUMNEYTOWN PIKE 
  LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP, PA 
 
I have reviewed the plans for the Land Development Application for the above 
referenced project as prepared by Bohler Engineering, dated 6-06-2023 revised 8-30-
2023, consisting of the following drawings: 
   

C-101 Cover Sheet 
  C-102 General Notes Sheet 
  C-201 Existing Conditions/ Demolition Plan 
  C-202 Natural Resources Protection Plan 
  C-301 Site Plan 
  C-401 Grading Plan 
  C-501 Utility Plan 
  C-601 Soil Erosion and Sediment Pollution Control Plan 

C-602, 603, 604, 605 Soil Erosion and Sediment Pollution Control Notes 
& Details 

  C-606 Post Construction Stormwater Management Plan 
C-607, 608 Post Construction Stormwater Management Notes & 

Details 
C-701 Lighting Plan 

  C-702 Overall Landscaping Plan 
  C-703 Landscape Plan A 
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  C-704 Landscape Plan B 
  C-705 Landscape Details 
  C-801 Profiles 
  C-901 Pre-Development Drainage Area Plan 
  C-902 Post Development Drainage Area Plan 
  C-903 Inet Drainage Area Plan 
  C-904, 905, 906 Details 
  C-907 Truck Circulation Plan 
  C-908 Fire Truck Circulation Plan 
 
I have modified (in Purple) my review letter in response to the Bohler response dated 9-
1-2023 to reflect the status of the comments, specifically:   
 
1 Regarding drawing C-908 Fire Truck Access, the paths shown seem to overlap 
the proposed parking spaces—meaning that access could be impeded by legally parked 
vehicles.  The access paths are extremely tight and should be reviewed in more detail to 
assure that apparatus access is truly as presented on the drawings. OK per Bohler 
response dated 9-1-2023  
 
2 I note, however, that the drawings (C-904 specifically) for not include a sign type 
designating: 
  No Parking By Order of Fire Marshal 
 
This sign type shall be included and the access areas that are part of the fire truck access 
route shown on drawing C-908, shall be signed to prevent parking in the identified access 
lanes.   OK per Bohler response dated 9-1.2023 
 
3 Utility Plan C-501 shows a proposed 4” domestic and fire water connection 
coming from what has been known as “Hobbit House”.  The minimum service allowable 
for fire service water lines to automatic sprinklers is 4” diameter—customarily provided 
as a separate line from the domestic water.  But, depending on the hydraulic calculations 
for the proposed building a larger line is often required.  Please provide data to confirm 
the size of this water  line as appropriate for the building requirements, or recognize that 
the 4” note may only be a “placeholder” for the final pipe size once calculations are 
complete.  Supporting data must also be provided for the water supply test location which 
will serve as the basis for the fire system design. OK as noted in Bohler response 
dated 9-1-2023, with the understanding that final acceptance will be based on the 
hydraulics when provided. 
 
4. Utility Plan C-501 does not show a fire hydrant on the plan.  A hydrant will be 
required on the side toward University Drive.  It will be coordinated with the final 
location of the remote fire department connection (FDC) for this building, which will be 
located remote from the building and not within the parking lot (given the tightness of the 
lot access as covered in my earlier Comment #1. Hydrant is now shown, with the 
remote FDC location, but will result in the driveway being blocked by apparatus 
hooked up to hydrant—this is not acceptable.  Propose moving hydrant and FDC 
either to University Drive to clear driveway or widen the driveway to accommodate.  
Placement in one of the parking lot islands could also be considered, but there 
cannot be parking in front of the hydrant. 
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5 Access connecting the “Tri-Plex”, “Hobbit House” and this project’s parking lot 
has been shown as requested and is reflected on the Fire Truck Access drawing C-908.  
No dimensions are shown on the site plan, but the width must be a minimum of 12 feet.  
Any consideration of bollards or other constraints to unauthorized use of these emergency 
accessways must be submitted to the Fire Marshal’s office and approved by that office 
prior to construction.  Any point where underground infra-structure crosses these 
accessways must be designed to accommodate a vehicle with a 25,000 pound axle rating.  
Acknowledged—submittal of product data and locking is still required prior to 
construction to assure proper clearance. 
 
6 We will be provide an updated address to be used for this project.   OK—
working with Montgomery County on this.   
 
Please contact me if there are questions regarding my comments. 
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LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION  
Minutes of January 17, 2024 

 
Present:   Craig Melograno, Chairman 

     Rich Valiga, Vice-Chair 
           Maureen Nunn 

     Rusty Beardsley 
     Danielle Porreca                                                                                 
     Craig Adams 

          Patty Furber, B&Z Administrator 
          Ed Brown, Gilmore & Associates 
          Chad Dixson, Bowman 
          Cindy VanHise, CKS Engineers  
                                               

      Michael Mrozinski           
                                                                                                                                                

Absent:    
                                               

Call to Order: 
The meeting of the Lower Gwynedd Township Planning Commission was called to order at 
7:00 PM. 
 
 
 
Approval of Minutes:  September 20, 2023 
A motion was made by Ms. Porreca and seconded by Mr. Beardsley to approve the minutes of 
the Lower Gwynedd Township Planning Commission meeting of September 20, 2023.  The 
motion carried unanimously.  
 

 
 
Reorganization of Planning Commission: 
 
•  Chairman: A motion was made by Mr. Beardsley and seconded by Ms. Porreca to re-elect Mr. 
Melograno as the Chairman. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
•  Vice Chair: A motion was made by Mr. Beardsley and seconded by Ms. Porreca to re-elect 
Mr. Valiga as Vice-Chair. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
•  Secretary: A motion was made by Ms. Porreca to re-elect Ms. Furber as Secretary and 
seconded by Mr. Valiga. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
•  Vice Secretary: A motion was made by Ms. Porreca to re-elect Ms. Worman as Vice-Secretary 
and seconded by Mr. Valiga. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
 

 
 
Subdivision/Land Development: 
 
Janssen Permanent Parking – Amended Plan    #20-01 LD 
1400 McKean Rd. 
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Janssen was represented by Mr. Kevin Selger from Gilmore Associates and Mr. Jim Lilly from the 
Spring House Janssen campus.  Ms. Cindy VanHise from CKS Engineers was present for the 
Township. Mr. Selger informed the board that back in August of 2020 the applicant was approved 
for three parking lots which added 297 spaces to the campus. Mr. Selger stated that the applicant 
would like to request to amend their approved plan by deleting the B East Parking Lot. They 
would like to move the permanent parking lot to an area behind Building 29, which currently has 
a temporary parking lot.  Mr. Selger stated the reason for the change was that during construction 
they ran into a lot of unsuitable soil onsite and numerous conflicts with underground utilities.  
Mr. Selger stated that the temporary parking lot needs to be removed anyway and is already 
prepared.   
 
Mr. Selger explained to the PC that they received two review letters, CKS Engineers dated January 
12, 2024, and the Township’s traffic engineer, Bowman, dated January 10, 2024. Mr. Selger stated 
that he had discussed the review letters with both consultants prior to tonight’s meeting.  Mr. 
Selger stated they made some designs for the plans to address the fire truck turn-around issue. 
Revised plans were submitted to the Fire Marshal, Al Comly, but there was no feedback prior to 
tonight’s meeting.  Mr. Selger stated that the amended plan shows some landscaping that 
includes some planting of trees, but on the side that has the underground utilities, shrubs will be 
planted instead.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know if any handicapped parking would be 
eliminated.  Mr. Selger stated that the ADA parking would be increased because they gained 
parking spaces by moving the lot.  Mr. Melgrano wanted to know, since there’s no entrance into 
the building, how do employees get to where they need to go from the parking lot?  Mr. Selger 
stated the current parking lot is used by the maintenance staff and they enter through the central 
plant.  Mr. Lilly stated that they have access to an entrance with a sidewalk that is close to the 
building.   
 
Mr. Adams wanted to know why they couldn’t include more plantings where the underground 
utilities were located.  Mr. Adams suggested that they should add more robust plantings around 
that whole area as opposed to trying to get away from the underground utilities. Mr. Lilly stated 
they would take that under their advisement.    
 
Mr. Melograno requested that Ms. VanHise discuss the waivers in her review letter dated January 
12. Ms. VanHise stated that they were under the maximum amount of impervious coverage but 
wanted clarification as there was a discrepancy with their stormwater management narrative.   
Ms. VanHise requested a note be added to the plan regarding the maximum number of 
employees per shift, the applicant made her aware that there are no shifts, they refer to them as 
seats.  Mr. Selger stated that there are 2,074 employees, which equates to seats onsite.  Mr. 
Melograno wanted to clarify that the building is so large and if everyone showed up, there would 
be enough parking, is that correct? Mr. Selger stated that was correct. Ms. VanHise stated that 
there was a comment regarding the exterior lighting on site.  She stated that the ordinance states 
that the exterior lighting maximum height may exceed 14’ and go up to 25’, so there is no issue 
with what was proposed.  Ms. VanHise wasn’t sure how Lower Gwynedd handled waivers if 
they would need to be reinstated with the amended approval.  Mr. Selger stated that the waivers 
are the same, except one waiver would be added regarding swapping out some of the area drains. 
He stated that would be bubbled on the plan.  Ms. VanHise informed the PC she was not aware 



 

3 
 

that the doors in building 29 were not ingress, but egress.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know what 
would happen if that changed? Mr. Selger stated that it wouldn’t change.  Ms. VanHise stated 
that a crosswalk was proposed across the service walk that should be eliminated.  Mr. Melograno 
wanted to know if the amended plan shows that deletion? Mr. Selger stated that he did not receive 
their review letter in time to delete that from their plan but would be shown on the revised 
amended plan.  Ms. VanHise stated that the Fire Marshal should review the one-way drive fire 
apparatus circulation and approach to the building. Ms. VanHise stated if the Fire Marshal 
approves it, CKS is fine with the parking layout. Mr. Valiga wanted to know if the orientation of 
the parking spaces would change. Mr. Selger stated that the parking is somewhat oriented 
perpendicular to the entrance, given the small location that they must get the quantity of parking 
to fit the amount of parking maximum that was approved.  He stated that this would not be a 
main parking lot, but a secondary parking lot.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know if a waiver would be 
required.  Ms. VanHise stated that this should require a waiver.  Mr. Selger agreed.  Ms. VanHise 
brought up the brightness and intensity of the lighting.  Mr. Selger agreed to look at the lighting 
and bring down the intensity, that there was a calculation error.  Mr. Selger stated that they intend 
on using the same lighting as with their original approved plan.  Ms. VanHise stated that a curb 
taper would be provided.  Ms. VanHise stated that she suggested an alternate species of tree to 
be planted along with a diversity of plantings.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know what the alternate 
tree species would be.  Mr. Selger stated red sunset maples, something native.  Mr. Selger stated 
that the landscaping was fairly extensive with the other parking lots.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know 
what diversity meant.  Mr. Selger stated around two to three different types of trees.  Ms. VanHise 
stated that there is a current NPDES permit, and that the applicant has applied for an amendment 
to it.  Ms. VanHise stated that a letter was received from the Montgomery County Conversation 
District, and they will be resubmitting back to them.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know if the permitted 
amendment could change any requirements.  Ms. VanHise stated they would have to come back 
to the PC, but there would have to be significant changes in order for that to happen. Mr. Selger 
stated they have a NPDES permit for the entire campus that expires on December 7, 2024.  Ms. 
VanHise stated that they could file for an extension if needed.   Ms. VanHise stated she wanted 
clarification regarding the type of inlet, type “M” or type “C”.  Mr. Selger stated there is an 
existing inlet, type “M” and the existing curbing is built around that inlet.  They intend to rebuild 
and install a “C” inlet and repour the curbing.  Ms. VanHise stated that comments 3, 4, and 5 
were drafting errors and will comply.  Ms. VanHise stated that drainage infrastructure would 
remain in place.  Mr. Selger stated that there are two existing inlets that existed prior that will 
remain. Mr. Selger stated that everything internal to the main campus loop road flows into the 
onsite pond.  Ms. VanHise requested no parking signs to be installed along the northwest and 
southeast curb lines. The applicant will comply.  
 
Mr. Melograno requested Mr. Dixson discuss his review letter. Mr. Dixson stated that Bowman’s 
comments are very minor, he stated that there are a couple crosswalks along the circulation road 
through the campus, those were put in for the temporary parking lot, he wants to make sure all 
the pavement markings and signage are removed to avoid driver confusion.  Mr. Dixson stated 
that there is no net increase in what is being proposed from the original plan, so there is no 
additional traffic generated from the amended plan.  Mr. Dixson stated that back in 2020 there 
were conditions that were deferred, a traffic study for the McKean Road driveway to look at 
potential peak-hour restrictions for certain turning movements and a pedestrian crossing on 
McKean Road near the Wooded Pond Road intersection.  Mr. Dixson recommends that these 
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continue to be deferred until the Township does some further planning for the McKean Road 
corridor to see if these improvements would fit into the overall plan.  Mr. Selger stated he would 
comply with both review letters.  Mr. Melograno asked if the applicant would comply with the 
Fire Marshal comments when received.  Mr. Selger agreed they would.  Ms. Nunn wanted to 
make sure Mr. Selger was aware that they have Welsh Road listed on both sides of the campus 
on the plans. Mr. Selger thanked Ms. Nunn for making him aware of the error. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Adams and seconded by Mr. Beardsley to recommend the amended 
land development plan for approval by the Board of Supervisors based on the following 
conditions:  
 

1. The applicant will comply with the review letters from CKS dated January 12, 2024, 
Bowman dated January 10, 2024.  Since the PC did not receive any comments from the 
Fire Marshal, the applicant agreed that they would work with the Fire Marshal, Al 
Comly, to address any forthcoming comments. 
 

The motion passed with a 7-0 vote. 
 

 
1325 Sumneytown Pike 
Gwynedd Mercy University       #23-03LD 
Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center 
 
Present for the land development application was Ms. Christen Pionzio from HRMM&L, Mr. 
Steven Freeman, Director of Campus Projects and Construction, Mr. George Hartman, Mr. 
Griffin Anderson and Mr. Travis North from Bohler Engineering.   
 
Ms. Pionzio explained since they were here back in August they have revised and resubmitted 
plans.  She explained they received cleaner review letters with no new waivers.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated that they left last time knowing that they owed a whole lot of replacement trees, and the 
question was left with them, do they want to be environmentalists or just write a check, what do 
we really care about in Lower Gwynedd.  Ms. Pionzio stated that they took this to heart, she 
stated that the PC wanted to try and figure out the massive tree replacement issue and wanted a 
trail plan, which was all part of the resubmission.  Ms. Pionzio stated that they reduced the size 
of the building, it was 70,181 sq. feet, reduced to 62,608 sq. feet.  Ms. Pionzio stated that they hired 
an arborist, gave him the limits of disturbance, he then evaluated and tagged all the dead, dying 
and healthy trees. Ms. Pionzio stated that that after that the replacement number was drastically 
reduced.  They started at 7,031 caliper inches (503 trees) only 122 trees are healthy which now 
equals 1,457 caliper inches. They can replace 1,127 caliper inches; they are short 330 caliper inches.  
Ms. Pionzio stated that they spent around $30K on the arborist to get the study done.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated that they found that it was a good investment, they were pleased that dying trees are in 
the line of disturbance and that the healthy trees are out of the line of disturbance.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated they have used as much of the existing basin, so not to disturb more trees than necessary 
for the new basin.  Ms. Pionzio stated the parking lot will consist of 290 spaces, 132 are existing.  
Ms. Pionzio stated that this would be a joint parking lot, the parking would be between a shared 
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area.  Ms. Pionzio stated the Fire Marshal wanted better access to the Triplex area.  They will be 
widening the fire access area and have stopped students from using that area.   
 
Mr. North stated that the tree replacement would consist of around six or seven different types 
of species…American hornbeam, skyline thornless honey locust, sweetgum seedless, sour gum, 
American sycamore, swamp white oak, pin oak, white fur, white cedar, sweet bay, Australian 
serviceberry, all with no long-term irrigation. Mr. North stated that after the first year they won’t 
have to be irrigated anymore.  Mr. Melograno asked if they felt they were jamming a bunch of 
trees onto the plan?  Mr. North stated they are trying to avoid packing in too many trees to give 
them space to grow and thrive.  Mr. Beardsley wanted to know about the deer population and its 
impact.  Mr. North stated that is why they chose the list because they are generally a very resilient 
species of trees.  Mr. Beardsley wanted to know the height of the proposed trees.  Mr. North stated 
they are proposing larger trees, the trees would be around 4” caliper, which would equal about 
15’ – 18’ in height once matured.  Mr. Melograno stated that back in August he did request larger 
trees, so he was happy to see that they listened to his request.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know what 
the lifespan is of a tree that is in poor condition.  Mr. North stated around 5 years.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated that it’s really a 0–5-year life expectancy for dying/poor conditioned trees.  Mr. Brown 
stated that dead or dying trees are not usually listed within the tree replacement category.  Mr. 
Beardsley stated that they need to remove the dying trees to make room for the new trees.  Ms. 
Pionzio stated they wanted to make sure not to overplant to avoid the trees growing too closely 
together.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know why they wouldn’t look at other parts of the campus, 
not part of the disturbance area.  Ms. Pionzio stated it’s due to the costs, they don’t have the funds 
to walk around the campus and do an evaluation.  Mr. Freeman stated that they have removed 
dangerous dying trees along campus.  Ms. Pionzio stated that with what they are proposing to 
plant, they are shy of 19.71 metric tons of carbon removal. She continued to explain how they 
plan to make that up. Ms. Pionzio stated that they looked at increasing the roof steel to support 
the load of solar panels. She said that they cannot afford to do that now, but for future installation. 
Mr. Adams wanted to know the reluctance to install the solar panels?  Mr. Freeman stated that 
they looked at installing solar on their tennis courts that aren’t being used right now, but that 
wouldn’t work out because it wasn’t sustainable enough and the cost was overwhelming.  Ms. 
Nunn wanted to know what the circumstances in the future are that they might install the solar 
panels?  Mr. Freeman stated the costs would have to go down and efficiency would have to be 
greater. Mr. Freeman stated that the panels were designed into the proposed building, and they 
don’t intend to back out of that.   
 
Ms. Pionzio stated that they hired the Evolution Sustaining Group for their help on how they can 
improve the carbon metric tonnage for carbon reduction.  They looked at lighting around the 
whole campus and EV charging stations.  They looked at every light on campus, all metal halides 
will be replaced with LED (total of 3,511 fixtures) for the entire campus.  They will be adding 4 
dual port EV charging stations along the front of the building.  There will be eight charging places.  
Mr. Adams wanted to know how many students drive EV cars?  Ms. Pionzio stated that the 
charging stations are not only for students, but faculty members, and this will be an event space 
as well, so visitors can use the EV stations too. Mr. Freeman stated currently around 10 
students/facility members drive EV cars, that he is aware of.  Ms. Pionzio stated that with all the 
upgrades they are at 363 metric tons of carbon reduction.  Mr. Melograno stated that back in 
August he was firm with his statement of what was expected, and he felt that they took him very 
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seriously.  Ms. Pionzio stated that it took them four months to gather all this information and they 
tried their hardest.  
  
Mr. Valiga wanted to know how many real trees will be replaced? Mr. North stated that 218 trees 
and 971 shrubs will be planted, which is an equivalency that is permitted by the ordinance. He 
stated the total caliper inches would equal 1,127.  Mr. North stated that every 10 shrubs is the 
equivalent to one tree.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know where the conversion factor came from.  Mr. 
North stated that is located in the SALDO section 1230.41(i) outlines the equivalency table.  Mr. 
Melograno stated that they are setting a good precedent for what they have done.  Ms. Nunn 
stated that the PC challenged the applicant to come up with other alternatives and she was 
pleased with their resubmission.  
 
Mr. Melograno wanted to know about the trail plan.  Ms. Pionzio showed the trail plan, the purple 
is the current network of trails running through the campus.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know if 
there was an easement along Evans Rd. for a trail connection.  Ms. Pionzio stated that the high 
school gave an easement along that frontage a few years ago.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know if 
that would make sense to extend that trail?  Ms. Pionzio stated they could do that. Mr. Freeman 
stated they just went through dedication of all the trails and sidewalks on campus to become part 
of the Township trail system last year.   
 
Mr. Melograno wanted to know, even though we haven’t really got into the consultant review 
letters from October, if they would comply with those? Mr. Brown stated there was a 
recommendation in their review letter to add a 15’ wide trail easement along Evans Rd.  Mr. 
Melograno wanted to know about the Fire Marshal’s review letter, they said they would comply 
with his comments regarding the fire hydrant.   
 
A motion was made by Mr. Beardsley and seconded by Ms. Porreca to recommend this 
application for preliminary/final land development approval by the Board of Supervisors based 
on the following conditions:  
 
1. The applicant will provide a 15’ wide trail easement along Evans Rd.; 
2.  The applicant will comply with all review letters from Gilmore, Bowman and Lower 
Gwynedd Fire Marshal, Al Comly; 
3.  The PC recommends granting all waivers conditioned that the applicant installs 4 dual EV 
charging stations, increase the roof steel load capacity to support future solar panels, convert all 
lighting on campus to LED by 2025; 
4. The PC accepts and supports the findings from the arborist report, the landscape architect 
design, Bohler’s carbon reduction analysis and the Evolution Sustainability Group’s LED 
Lighting & EV Charging Project Overview report. 
 

The motion passed with a 7-0 vote. 
 

 
ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:50 P.M.  
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Respectfully submitted, 
Patty Furber, Secretary 



M E M O R A N D U M 
ATTN: Board of Supervisors 

DATE: Thursday, March 21, 2024 

FROM: Jamie P. Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

SUBJ: DCNR C2P2 Grant Application Submission & Resolution 

Township Staff is requesting that the BOS authorize a grant application submission for the Oxford 

Park Playground Improvement Project-Phase 1 to the Department of Conservation and Natural 

Resources (DCNR) Community Conservation Partnership Program (C2P2) in the amount of 

$250,000, which is the accepted maximum grant amount typically awarded through this program. 

Improvements at Oxford Park are focused on creating a park where community members can 

bring their kids to a safe and exciting new space. To that end, a new playground is proposed to 

replace and expand upon the existing playground. The proposed playground will include 

structures for two- to five-year-olds to enjoy along with a gaga ball pit with benches, landscaping, 

and stormwater management facilities.  The total estimated cost for phase 1 is 

$674,530. Should the grant be awarded, Lower Gwynedd Township would be responsible for a 

match of $424,530 to complete this project.  In addition to the authorization to submit a grant 

application, Resolution #2024-13, which is DCNR's resolution required for the grant application, is 

before the BOS requesting permission to grant the Assistant Township Manager authorization to 

sign the grant documents as required.  

Recommended action: The recommended action is that the BOS approve Resolution 
#2024-13 and in doing so, authorize the submission of the DCNR C2P2 Grant application in 
the amount of $250,000 for the Oxford Park Playground Improvement Project-Phase 1, 
confirm a match commitment of $424,530, and grant the Assistant Manager, Jamie 
Worman, the authority to execute all required grant documentation. 



RESOLUTION PAGE Commonwealth of Pennsylvania
https://apps.dcnr.pa.gov/grants

DCNR-C2P2 Applicant Information (* indicates required information)

Applicant/Grantee Legal Name:  LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP Web Application ID:  2011190

Project Title:  Oxford Park Playground Improvement Project-Phase 1

WHEREAS, LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP ("Applicant") desires to undertake the project, "Oxford Park Playground 
Improvement Project-Phase 1" ("Project Title"); and

WHEREAS, the applicant desires to receive from the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (“Department”) 
a grant for the purpose of carrying out this project; and

WHEREAS, the application package includes a document entitled “Terms and Conditions of Grant” and

WHEREAS, the applicant understands that the contents of the document entitled "Terms and Conditions of Grant," 
including appendices referred to therein, will become the terms and conditions of a Grant Agreement between the 
applicant and the Department if the applicant is awarded a grant; and

NOW THEREFORE, it is resolved that:

1. The grant application may be electronically signed on behalf of the applicant by "Jamie P. Worman" who, at the
time of signing, has a TITLE of "Assistant Township Manager" and the email address of
"jworman@lowergwynedd.org" ("Official").

2. If this Official signed the Grant Application Electronic Authorization prior to the passage of this Resolution, this
grant of authority applies retroactively to the date of signing.

3. If the applicant is awarded a grant, the Grant Application Electronic Authorization, signed by the above Official,
will become the applicant/grantee’s executed signature page for the Grant Agreement, and the applicant/grantee 
will be bound by the Grant Agreement.

4. Any amendment to the Grant Agreement may be signed on behalf of the grantee by the Official who, at the time
of signing of the amendment, has the "TITLE" specified in paragraph 1 and the grantee will be bound by the
amendment.

I hereby certify that this Resolution was adopted by the

(identify the governing body of the applicant, e.g. city council, borough council, board of supervisors, board of directors)

of this applicant, this _____26th_____ day of __________March_____________, _____2024______ .

(signature of the governing body - cannot be the person with the same title as specified in paragraph 1)

(printed name)

(title)

Resolution #2024-13

Lower Gwynedd Township Board of Supervisors

Danielle A. Duckett

Chair

Secretary attest
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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Lower Gwynedd Township Board of Supervisors 

FROM: Chad Dixson, AICP, PP 

DATE: March 8, 2024 

SUBJECT: Proposed Engine Brake Retarder Prohibition Ordinance 

PennDOT has established regulations permitting the use of engine brake retarders.  The PennDOT 

regulations do not permit a municipality to prohibit the use of engine brake retarders unless certain criteria 

are satisfied through the completion of a traffic engineering study.  The criteria that must be satisfied for a 

prohibition pertain to the posted speed limit, 85th percentile speed data, downhill grades, and crash history 

of the roadway.  Prohibitions are not permitted on a limited access highway or a ramp exiting from a 

highway.  If all the necessary criteria are satisfied and the entity owning the road approves the prohibition, 

the municipality must enact an ordinance and post/maintain the required signs to enforce the prohibition. 

Lower Gwynedd Township residents have raised concerns over the past few years related to the noise 

created by engine brake retarders in the areas around Dekalb Pike (US 202) and Sumneytown Pike (County). 

PennDOT and Montgomery County would not conduct or review the required traffic engineering studies 

until the US 202 construction project was completed in Lower Gwynedd Township.  Since the completion 

of the US 202 construction in Fall 2023, PennDOT, Montgomery County and the Township have coordinated 

on the completion of the necessary traffic engineering studies to determine if engine brake retarders may 

be prohibited on Dekalb Pike (US 202) and Sumneytown Pike (County).  Based on the completed studies, 

PennDOT and Montgomery County have approved the following prohibitions of engine brake retarders: 

• Dekalb Pike (US 202):  School House Lane to Hancock Road

• Sumneytown Pike (County):  Swedesford Road to Dekalb Pike (US 202)

It should be noted that engine brake retarders are currently prohibited on Sumneytown Pike (County) west 

of Swedesford Road in Upper Gwynedd Township. 

If you have any questions regarding the proposed ordinance, please do not hesitate to contact us. 
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BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 

MONTGOMERY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA 

 

 

ORDINANCE NO.   

 

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP, 

MONTGOMERY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING PART FOUR, ENTITLED 

“TRAFFIC CODE,” TO ADD A NEW SECTION 420.03, ENTITLED “BRAKE RETARDERS 

PROHIBITED” SO AS TO PROHIBIT THE USE OF BRAKE RETARDERS ON ROUTE 202 

(DEKALB PIKE) AND SUMNEYTOWN PIKE (COUNTY); ESTABLISHING FINES AND 

PENALTIES FOR VIOLATIONS; AND INCLUDING SEVERABILITY AND REPEALER 

CLAUSES. 

 

 WHEREAS, § 1506 of the Second Class Township Code, Act of May 1, 1993, P. L. 103, No. 69, as 

amended by the Act of November 9, 1995, P. L. 350, No. 60, found at 53 P. S. § 66506, entitled “General 

Powers," authorizes the Lower Gwynedd Township Board of Supervisors (the “Board”) to make and adopt 

ordinances necessary for the proper management, care and control of the Township, and the maintenance 

of the health and welfare of the Township and its citizens; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation ("PennDOT") defines a brake retarder 

as a mechanical device which is designed to supplement a vehicle's service brakes by producing a retarding 

torque about one of the rotating components in a vehicle, converting kinetic energy to heat and thereby 

retarding the forward motion of a vehicle (see 67 Pa. Code Sec. 179.1); and 

 

WHEREAS, PennDOT has established regulations requiring use of brake retarders in certain 

situations, said regulation providing that a municipality may not prohibit use of brake retarders unless 

PennDOT gives its prior approval to such prohibition; and 

 

WHEREAS, with increased traffic volumes along Sumneytown Pike (County), east of Swedesford 

Road, and DeKalb Pike (SR 202), between Hancock Road and School House Lane (collectively, the “Affected 

Areas”), use of brake retarders in these areas have created loud noises adversely affecting many nearby 

residential properties; and 

 

WHEREAS, after receipt of complaints and its own investigation, the Township, as required by 67 

Pa. Code Section 179.10, has requested PennDOT and Montgomery County to allow the Township to 

prohibit use of brake retarders by operators of vehicles in the Affected Areas; and 

 

WHEREAS, PennDOT and Montgomery County have advised the Township that the proposed brake 

retarder restriction meets PennDOT’s criteria for a brake retarder prohibition and has approved prohibition 

of the use of brake retarders within the Affected Areas, subject to certain requirements; and 
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WHEREAS, the Board finds that it to be in the best interest of the public safety and general welfare 

to prohibit the use of brake retarders on vehicles traveling along the Affected Areas, and that in effectuating 

this prohibition, the Board adopts general regulations that shall apply as applicable to future prohibitions of 

use of brake retarders. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED AND ORDAINED by the Board of Supervisors of Lower 

Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, and it is hereby enacted and ordained as follows: 

 

SECTION ONE. AMENDMENT OF TRAFFIC CODE. 

 

 Part Four of the Code, the “Traffic Code,” is hereby amended by adding a new section 420.03, 

entitled “Restricted Use of Brake Retarders,” to read as follows: 

 

§ 420.03   Restricted Use of Brake Retarders. 

 

(a) No person shall use or operate a brake retarder on any vehicle travelling on the 

 below listed sections of road. This restriction shall become effective immediately 

 upon the posting of signage in accordance with PennDOT regulations. 

 

 (1) DeKalb Pike (SR 202), between Hancock Road and School House Lane. 

 

 (2) Sumneytown Pike (County), between Swedesford Road and DeKalb Pike  

  (SR 202). 

 

(b) Official signs giving notice of the prohibition shall be erected and maintained by the 

 Township. 

 

(c) Emergency vehicles authorized or required to have brake retarders, are exempt 

 from these regulations. 

 

(d) Each violation of this section shall constitute a separate offense. 

 

(e) The Lower Gwynedd Township Police Department shall enforce this section. 

 

(f) Any person or entity who or which  violate any of the provisions of this section, 

 upon a summary conviction, shall be sentenced to pay a fine of not less than One 

 Hundred Dollars ($100.00) and not more than Three Hundred Dollars ($300.00), 

 as well as costs of prosecution. To the extent permitted by state law, such fine shall 

 be paid to the Lower Gwynedd Township Treasurer.   

 

(g) In accordance with the requirements of 67 Pa. Code § 179.10, prohibition of brake 

 retarders shall not be effective without the prior written approval of PennDOT.  
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SECTION TWO.  REPEAL AND RATIFICATION.  

 

 All ordinances or parts of ordinances inconsistent herewith or in conflict with any of the specific 

terms enacted hereby, to the extent of said inconsistencies or conflicts, are hereby specifically repealed. 

Any other terms and provisions of the Township's Code unaffected by this Ordinance are hereby reaffirmed 

and ratified.  

 

SECTION THREE. SEVERABILITY.  

 

 Should any section, paragraph, sentence, clause, or phrase in this Ordinance be declared 

unconstitutional or invalid for any reason, the remainder of the Ordinance shall not be affected thereby and 

shall remain in full force and affect, and for this reason the provisions of this Ordinance shall be severable.  

 

SECTION FOUR. EFFECTIVE DATE.  

 

 This Ordinance shall take effect and be in force five (5) days after its enactment by the Board of 

Supervisors as provided by law. 

 

ORDAINED AND ENACTED by the Board of Supervisors of Lower Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, 

Pennsylvania, this   day of    , 2024. 

 

 

 

       LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 

ATTEST:      BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

  

 

  

       By:       

MIMI GLEASON, TOWNSHIP MANAGER   DANIELLE A. DUCKETT, CHAIRPERSON 

 

 



              Lower Gwynedd Township 
                              March 2024 Engineer’s Report 

  

 

Page 1 of 3 

PROJECT 
WORK PERFORMED LAST PERIOD 

(February 27th  to March 26th) 
          WORK TO BE PERFORMED THIS PERIOD 

(March 26th to April 23rd) 

GENERAL TOWNSHIP PROJECTS 

1. NPDES – MS4 Reporting • No work performed this period.  • Monitor project status and perform work as necessary.   

2. Misc. Consulting Services 

• Construction observation & administration 
re: Ingersoll Fence project.  

• Continue work on stormwater strategic 
plan.  

• Construction observation and coordination re: Ingersoll 
fence project.  Coordinate with Applicant regarding 
punch list items and close out project. 

• Anticipate BOS discussion re: stormwater strategic 
plan at April 9th BOS.  

3. Old Bethlehem Pike Bridge 
Replacement / Streambank 
Stabilization 

 

• Work to finalize project specs and 
coordinate with utilities.  
 

• Work towards finalizing specs / utility coordination in 
spring 2024, bid mid-2024 with construction to begin 
Q3/Q4 2024.    

• Currently working with PECO on potential for a gas 
line relocation and Verizon regarding the pole 
locations.  

4. Bethlehem Pike Pedestrian 
Bridges (Montco 2040 Grant) 

• 2nd Submission for PennDOT HOP. 

• Review / Approve bridge submittals.   

• Reviewed contract documents.  

• Coordinate with contractor on timing and construction 
schedule. 

• Bridges are scheduled for delivery in mid-May. 
Abutments are scheduled for delivery in early-May. 

5. Road Repaving Program  

• Bid packages uploaded to PennBID on 
February 23rd.  

• Bids are scheduled to be opened on March 
27th.   

• Open bids and anticipate recommendation to award at 
an April BOS meeting.   

•  Work is anticipated to start in late April or early May.    

6. Pen-Ambler Park • No work completed this period.   • Work with Staff & consultant on ACT 2 closeout.  

7. Park Master Plans (Ingersoll, Pen-
Ambler, Oxford) DCED Grant. 

• Presented Final Master Plan at March 12th 
BOS Meeting.  

• Assist with Montco 2040 grant application 
for Penllyn Station Trail.   

 

• Assist with potential grant application to DCNR C2P2 
program.   
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PROJECT 
WORK PERFORMED LAST PERIOD 

(February 27th  to March 26th) 
          WORK TO BE PERFORMED THIS PERIOD 

(March 26th to April 23rd) 

PRIVATE DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS 

1. Saint Charles Seminary 
• Construction Observation. 

• Most work is concentrated on building 
construction at this stage.  

• Monitor project status and perform work as needed.     

2. Precision Watches 

• Construction Observation. 

• Evaluate & process escrow release #3. 

• Reviewed grading field changes at building 
entrance.  

• Monitor project status and perform work as needed. 

3. Hunt Seat Drive  
• Received and reviewed the revised as-built 

plans for Lot 2.    
• Monitor project status and perform work as needed.   

4. Goddard School 
• Review pre-plan submission for medical 

office building behind Goddard School and 
provide comments to Developer.  

• Monitor project status and perform work as needed. 

5. Gwynedd Mercy Academy High 
School 

• Construction observation.   • Monitor project status and perform work as needed.  

6. GMU – Tri-Plex Building 
Courtyard Improvements 

• Reviewed a field change plan regarding 
the sanitary sewer connection.   

• Monitor project status and perform work as needed.  

7. GMU – Healthcare Innovation 
Campus 

• Review submitted arborist report and 
provide review memorandum.     

• Anticipate presentation at BOS meeting on 2/27.  

8. SHIP Building 14 Parking & 
Substation Land Development 

• Construction underway electrical 
substation project.  

• Monitor project status and perform work as necessary.   

9. 776 Johns Lane (Hughes 
Subdivision) 

• Construction observation.     • Monitor project status and perform work as needed.      

10. Wissahickon Turf Fields 
• Reviewed As-Built plan. 

• Coordinated with Applicant about project 
close out. 

• Work with Applicant to complete punch list items and 
close out project. 

 



 

425 Commerce Drive Suite 200, Fort Washington, PA 19034 

P: 215.283.9444 

bowman.com 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 

PROJECT STATUS REPORT 

March 2024 

 

 

DESIGN PROJECTS  

 

SPRING HOUSE INTERSECTION PROJECT – PHASE 2 

• Mast arm pole installation started November 2023. Installation completed for traffic signal mast 

arm pole on southwest corner of intersection and lane control mast arm pole on Norristown Road.  

Additional mast arm pole installation required as project progresses. 

• Board of Supervisors approved contract extension on 1/23/2024 through 8/28/2024.   

• Bowman has reiterated to the contractor that the project must be completed prior to the start of 

the 2024-2025 school year, which is August 26, 2024. 

• Construction progress meeting held 3/21/2024.  

• Utility pole relocations have been completed enough for contractor to progress work without 

interruption.   

• NWWA coordination for fire hydrant relocation is ongoing.  

• All underground stormwater systems have been installed. 

• Roadway widening work to begin at the upper end of Sumneytown Pike starting the week of 

3/25/24. 

• Next construction progress meeting scheduled for 4/18/2024. 

 

 

TRAFFIC SIGNAL PROJECTS 

 

DAGER ROAD PEDESTRIAN CROSSING  

• Improvements funded by Montco 2040 grant to realign existing midblock crossing and install 

Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beacon (RRFB). 

• Final inspection with PennDOT held on 12/1/2023. 

• All final punch list items completed on 2/8/2024. 

 

PENLLYN PIKE AND TREWELLYN AVENUE/OLD PENLLYN PIKE TRAFFIC SIGNAL UPGRADES 

• Traffic signal modernization improvement project. 

• DCED LSA – Statewide grant application submitted 11/30/2023. 

 

WELSH ROAD TRAFFIC SIGNAL UPGRADES 

• Traffic signal upgrades for the intersections with Evans Road and Darden Drive/Gwynedd Crossing. 

• PennDOT Green Light Go (GLG) grant application submitted 2/29/2024. 



















































NOTE: This form notes significant highlights from a public board or commission mee�ng; it does not 
supplement or replace the official minutes of the mee�ng.  Minutes are posted on the Township’s 
website on the “Mee�ngs” page.  This form is included in the Board of Supervisor’s mee�ng packet, 
which also is posted on the “Mee�ngs” page. 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORT OF 

VOLUNTEER COMMISSION MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 
Board/Commission Environmental Advisory Council 

Members/Terms 5-7 residents, 3-year terms appointed by the BOS 

Mee�ng Schedule 2nd Wednesday of each month, 7:00 pm 

Supervisor Liaison(s) Tessie McNeely, Danielle Ducket 

Staff Liaison Sandi Feight-Hicks 

Minute Taker Sandi Feight-Hicks 
 

MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 

Mee�ng Date Wednesday, March 14  

Decisions/Recommenda�ons 
 

• Recapped previous events and conferences atended along with 
upcoming events and conferences.   

• Talked about how to publicize events, mee�ngs beter.  
 

Major Discussion Items 
• Long Range Plan the staff would like �me to pull the items the Board of 

Supervisors approved at the joint mee�ng and develop a roadmap with 
ac�on steps moving forward assist in planning.  

 
 

Next Mee�ng Wednesday, April 10, 2024 

 



NOTE: This form lists significant highlights from a public board or commission mee�ng; it does not 
supplement or replace the official minutes of the mee�ng.  Minutes are posted on the Township’s 
website on the “Mee�ngs” page.  This form is included in the Board of Supervisor’s mee�ng packet, 
which also is posted on the “Mee�ngs” page. 

 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORT OF 

VOLUNTEER COMMISSION MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 
Board/Commission Parks & Recrea�on Board  

Members/Terms 7 residents, 5-year terms appointed by the BOS 

Mee�ng Schedule 3rd Tuesday of the Month, 6:00 p.m.  

Supervisor Liaison(s) Janine Mar�n  

Staff Liaison Sandi Feight-Hicks  

Minute Taker Harry Hellerman, Secretary  
 

MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 

Mee�ng Date March 19, 2024 

Decisions/Recommenda�ons 
• Discussion regarding the comp plan and walkability in the Township it was 

recommended a list of missing links be created and shared with planning 
commission.  

 
Major Discussion Items 

• LGLL Ingersoll Park sign, the Board was fine with the sign, understood the 
�ming but would like to be included in the future.  

• Review of all Township ac�vi�es and evaluate what we can expand and 
possible remove.  

 
 

Next Mee�ng April 16, 2024 

 



NOTE: This form lists significant highlights from a public board or commission mee�ng; it does not 
supplement or replace the official minutes of the mee�ng.  Minutes are posted on the Township’s 
website on the “Mee�ngs” page.  This form is included in the Board of Supervisor’s mee�ng packet, 
which also is posted on the “Mee�ngs” page. 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORT OF 

VOLUNTEER COMMISSION MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 
Board/Commission PLANNING COMMISSION 

Members/Terms 

CRAIG MELOGRANO, CHAIR - TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2025 
RICH VALIGA, VICE-CHAIR - TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2027 

MAUREEN NUNN – TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2027 
CRAIG ADAMS – TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2024 

RUSTY BEARDSLEY - TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2025 
MIKE MROZINSKI – TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2024 

DANIELLE PORRECA – TERM EXPIRES: 12/31/2026 
Mee�ng Schedule 3rd Wednesday of every month 

Supervisor Liaison(s) Danielle Ducket, Mike Twersky 

Staff Liaison Jamie Worman 

Minute Taker Paty Furber 

MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 

Mee�ng Date Wednesday, March 20, 2024 

Decisions/Recommenda�ons 
• 537 Penllyn Pike – Lot Line Adjustment 

 
1.  The applicant will comply with the review leters from Gilmore, dated March 15, 2024 and the Township 
Fire Marshal, Al Comly, review leter, dated March 14, 2024; 
2.  The applicant will incorporate Gilmore’s comments regarding deno�ng the lots as “Parcel A and Parcel B” 
and revise the table to denote the exis�ng non-conformi�es in the record plan. 

                                  Mo�on passed 6-0 vote 
 

• 1616 School House Ln – 2-lot Subdivision 
 
1. The board recommends that the Supervisors approve the plan condi�oned upon the variances being upheld 
and that no building permit be issued un�l the variances are upheld, and that the developer inform any 
poten�al buyer of the risks associated with buying the property before the issue is resolved; 
2. The applicant complies with the review leters from Gilmore and Lower Gwynedd Fire Marshal, Al Comly; 
except for the hookup of the public u�li�es which shall be completed simultaneously for both lots prior to the 
issuance of the Use & Occupancy for lot 2.  
3. The applicant is to offer the dedica�on of the right-of-way of School House Lane if the Township wants it; 
4. The applicant is to submit a landscaping plan with a tree count providing a list of dead, dying, diseased, and 
healthy trees to Gilmore.  This is to be completed before going in front of the Board of Supervisors; 
5. A note should be added to the approval resolu�on that the future owner is subject to the Traffic Impact Fee 
for one trip. 
                                                           Mo�on passed 6-0 vote 

• 728 Norristown Rd. – ACTS 
 



NOTE: This form lists significant highlights from a public board or commission mee�ng; it does not 
supplement or replace the official minutes of the mee�ng.  Minutes are posted on the Township’s 
website on the “Mee�ngs” page.  This form is included in the Board of Supervisor’s mee�ng packet, 
which also is posted on the “Mee�ngs” page. 

1. The applicant accepts all comments from Gilmore’s review leter from March 14th as discussed during the 
mee�ng; 
2. The applicant’s request for a waiver for curbing should be granted, but the plan�ng islands are s�ll 
required; 
3. The applicant will comply with Bowman’s review leter dated March 14, 2024, MCPC review leter dated 
February 20, 2024; 
4. The applicant will work with the Fire Marshal to reconfigure the driveway’s turning radius to allow access 
for emergency vehicles. 

 
Major Discussion Items 

1616 School House Lane – PC board incorporated Neil Stein’s comments into their recommenda�on: “The 
board recommends that the Supervisors approve the plan condi�oned upon the variances being upheld and 
that no building permit be issued un�l the variances are upheld, and that the developer inform any poten�al 
buyer of the risks associated with buying the property before the issue is resolved.” 

- A landscaping plan with a tree count is to be submited to Gilmore prior to scheduling their hearing 
with the BOS.  
 

ACTS – Applicant to work with Al Comly regarding the driveway turning radius; Applicant’s request for curbing 
should be granted as long as they agree to install the plan�ng islands. 

 

Next Mee�ng Wednesday, April 17, 2024 

 



NOTE: This form notes significant highlights from a public board or commission mee�ng; it does not 
supplement or replace the official minutes of the mee�ng.  Minutes are posted on the Township’s 
website on the “Mee�ngs” page.  This form is included in the Board of Supervisor’s mee�ng packet, 
which also is posted on the “Mee�ngs” page. 

 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORT OF 

VOLUNTEER COMMISSION MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 
Board/Commission Human Rela�ons Commission 

Members/Terms 5 residents, 3-year terms appointed by the BOS 

Mee�ng Schedule 1st Thursday odd numbered months, 7:00 pm 

Supervisor Liaison(s) Jimmy Chong  

Staff Liaison N/A 

Minute Taker Michelle Farzeta 
 

MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 

Mee�ng Date March 7, 2024 

Decisions/Recommenda�ons 
• The Commission decided to use the HRC email address moving forward 

for all commission related communica�on. 
 

 
Major Discussion Items 

• Discussed the Pride Flag raising on May 31st with Cathy Pagano 
• Discussed the recent Tri-state Human Rela�ons Commission mee�ng.  

Also talked about the ques�onnaire they will be asked to complete by Tr-
states HRC.  

 
 

Next Mee�ng May 2, 2024 
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